
TOWN OF WAREHAM

CONSERVATION COMMISSION

54 MARION ROAD

WAREHAM, MA  02571

CONSERVATION COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES

Date of Meeting:  February 6, 2008

Members Present:
Doug Westgate, Chairman

Lou Caron

John Connolly

Mike Ponte
Kenneth Baptiste (Arrived at 7:10 P.M.)
David Pichette, Conservation Agent

Members Absent:
D. Rogers 

P. Florindo

M.Barros

D.Paiva, Associate Member
I. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

D.Westgate called the meeting to order at 7:01 P.M.

II. PRELIMINARY BUSINESS

A. Minutes to be approved:  January 16, 2008
MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to approve the meeting minutes of January 16, 2008.  M. Ponte seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)
NOTE:
The meeting proceeded w/ item IV.  Continued Hearings.

A. NOI – Carmen Stroscio, c/o Charles L. Rowley & Associates – SE76-2004

D. Westgate recused himself from this hearing.

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to table the public hearing for Carmen Stroscio.  L. Caron seconded.
VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

B. NOI – Robertson’s Auto Body, c/o Charles L. Rowley & Associates – SE76-2008

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to continue the public hearing for Robertson’s Auto Body to February 20, 2008.  L. Caron seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

C. NOI – A.D. Makepeace Co., c/o G.A.F. Engineering

D.Pichette stated the Commission is still awaiting comments re:  drainage calculations.

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to continue the public hearing for A.D. Makepeace Co. to February 20, 2008.  L. Caron seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

NOTE:
The meeting proceeded w/ item VII. Certificate of Compliance.

A. Leslie & Sandy Rose – 53 Onset Avenue – SE76-217

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to grant a Certificate of Compliance for Leslie & Sandy Rose.  L. Caron seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

Brief discussion ensued re:  this property.

NOTE:
K. Baptiste arrived at this time.

NOTE:
The meeting again proceeded w/ item IV.  Continued Hearings – A.  NOI –Carmen Stroscio, c/o Charles L. Rowley & Associates – SE76-2004

Present before the Commission:  Jeff Harper, Charles L. Rowley & Associates
D.Westgate again stated he will recuse himself from this hearing.

D.Pichette described the project.  The property is located at lots 1044 – 1047 & 1048C on Tyler Ave.  The project involves the construction of a condo development in a buffer zone to bordering vegetated wetland.  A 15-unit condo development is proposed w/ a limit of work of 30 ft. to the edge of the wetland.  The wetland boundary was reviewed & approved by the Commission under a previous filing.  The no-activity zone proposed is 30 ft.  Fill will be brought into the site to achieve the grades proposed.  The largest grade change would be approx. a 4 ft. difference than what exists behind units 11 & 12.  Haybales will be placed between the work & resource area.  Drywells are proposed to be utilized to handle roof runoff in each of the units.  Runoff from the access road will be directed into a retention basin w/ an overflow toward the wetland should the basin reach its full capacity.

The hearing has been continued several times to await comments from the consulting engineer re:  whether the proposed drainage was adequate.  An initial comment letter w/ a number of issues to be addressed was submitted.  Mr. Rowley responded to said comments & the engineer’s followed up w/ a letter stating they were comfortable w/ the drainage issues.  A DEP file number has been assigned.

D.Pichette stated the sewer connection issue has yet to be addressed by the Selectmen.  Mr. Harper stated a meeting on this matter will be held on 2/19/08 w/ the Selectmen.  
D.Pichette stated the Commission could continue the hearing further, close the hearing, grant a permit based on conditioning of whether there is a sewer connection allowed or not.  Discussion ensued re:  how to proceed.  K. Baptiste feels that the density of the project is astronomical for the size of the property.  If a sewer connection isn’t approved, the project can’t move forward.
MOTION:
M. Ponte moved to continue the public hearing of Carmen Stroscio to February 20, 2008.  L. Caron seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-1)

D. Westgate abstained
III. PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. RDA – Timothy & Debra Klemp, c/o Better Living Sunroom

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

Present before the Commission:
__________, Better Living Sunroom






Timothy Klemp

Brief discussion ensued re:   abutter cards & if they were sent out by certified mail.  No abutter cards were presented.
D. Westgate stated these cards are needed to justify that abutters were notified.

D.Pichette described the project.  The property is located at 25 Parker Drive.  The project involves the construction of a sunroom addition in the buffer zone to bordering vegetative wetland & w/in a coastal flood zone.  A 14x17 ft. sunroom addition w/ a 4x7 ft. landing is proposed approx. 80 ft. to the edge of the bordering vegetative wetland located on the adjacent property at this site.  The addition would be built upon seven sono tube footings.  There are no fill or grade changes proposed.  The site is fairly flat.  He recommended approval of the project w/ a Negative Determination #2.

Audience members had no questions or comments.

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to close the public hearing for Timothy & Debra Klemp.  L. Caron seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to grant a Negative Determination #2 for Timothy & Debra Klemp.  K. Baptiste seconded.
NOTE:
Discussion ensued re:  if this hearing can be closed w/out the abutter cards.  D. Westgate stated it can be closed as long as the abutter cards are submitted tomorrow to the Agent.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)
IV. CONTINUED HEARINGS

A. NOI – Carmen Stroscio, c/o Charles L. Rowley & Associates – SE76-2004 (DONE)
B. NOI – Robertson’s Auto Body, c/o Charles L. Rowley & Associates – SE76-2008 (DONE)
C. NOI – A.D. Makepeace Co., c/o G.A.F. Engineering, Inc. (DONE)
V. EXTENSION REQUESTS (NONE)

VI. ENFORCEMENT ORDERS (NONE)

VII. CERTIFICATES OF COMPLIANCE

A. Leslie & Sandy Rose – 53 Onset Avenue – SE76-217 (DONE)
VIII. ANY OTHER BUSINESS/DISCUSSION

A. Discussion – Habchi Decision

D.Pichette explained this is the lot that the Commission denied in Rose Point.  A decision from the court has been rendered stating that it is to be remanded back to the Commission for re-consideration.  The judge felt the Commission should not have denied the project.  Town Counsel felt the case could be re-heard, but based on the judge’s determination, the Commission would not necessarily be obligated to grant approval, just re-consider it.  If the Commission felt that they still don’t agree w/ the project being constructed, a different wording in the denial may need to be utilized vs. what was written originally.  The applicant’s attorney took the judge’s determination to mean that an Order of Conditions needed to be granted.  Thus, w/ no agreement between the two parties, Town Counsel approached the judge for clarification of the decision.  The judge came back w/ a second letter (clarification) stating that the Commission was to grant an Order of Conditions for this project.  Town Counsel stated upon receiving this second letter that he felt the judge over-stepped his authority because the project should not be looked at in terms of whether it meets environmental regulations or not.  The judge is supposed to look at whether or not the Commission applied its rules properly or not.  Town Counsel has stated relative to the second letter that the Commission can go along w/ the judge’s order or this decision could be further appealed.
K.Baptiste feels setback figures need to be included in the Conservation Bylaws.  D. Westgate concurred (such as the 30 ft. buffer).  M. Ponte feels there is still time to put something on the Spring Town Meeting Warrant & fight this decision.  D. Pichette feels this is a good idea & necessary.  He expressed concern re:  the short timeframe between now & Town Meeting to get the word out & generate support.  It will be a fresh issue on Town Meeting floor.  

K. Baptiste asked re:  the Commission’s ability to make policy.  D. Pichette explained that the Commission was granted the ability (when the Bylaw was voted in) to grant certain policy type issues, such as procedural matters.  The intent was to not give the Commission the ability to promulgate regulations w/out Town Meeting approval.  This matter would be considered this type of regulation.  Brief discussion ensued.
Discussion again ensued re:  placing an article on the Town Meeting Warrant.

D.Westgate asked if the judge is saying the Commission can’t deal w/ the size of the house.  D. Pichette doesn’t feel this is being said, but the house is at a size if it is made smaller, it will be too small & the judge states the Commission can’t substantiate changes like that.  He feels the Commission could take a chance by appealing the decision & it may be heard before another judge that may not have the same viewpoint.  

Discussion ensued re:  how to proceed.  It was the consensus of the Commission to move forward with this matter & appeal.

Motion:
A motion was made & seconded to move forward w/ the matter of the Habchi decision & appeal.  

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)
B. Discussion – Perkins Settlement Proposal

D.Pichette explained this is a pier project that the Commission denied.  The applicant wanted to add a 40 ft. float extension to an existing pier.  The Commission denied it because they didn’t deem the extension as having an appropriate water depth.  The site is on Fisherman’s Cove Road.

D.Pichette explained the applicant has proposed a settlement type of question for the Commission to ponder.  He displayed plans of the proposal which the Commission reviewed.  The proposal is to remove one of the 16 ft. sections resulting in a total float area reduction of 400 sq. ft. to 288 sq. ft.  The floats would be aligned as indicated in the 7/25 plan resulting in an extension of a float of 24 ft. vs. 40 ft.  Basically, it is taking off one section.  The second proposal is to re-align the existing 10x40 ft. float to be at a right angle to the shore vs. parallel.  The re-alignment would result in an extension of the float stage of approx. 30 ft. vs. 40 ft.  These are alterations of what was proposed before.  In his opinion, they have not gained any water depth.  Brief discussion ensued re:  the proposals/alterations.
D.Pichette stated Town Counsel wants the Commission to review & discuss the offered settlement.  The Commission is in no way obligated to consider or accept this offer. 

MOTION:
A motion was made & seconded to not consider or accept the proposed offer made by the Perkins’ party.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)
C. Discussion – Wolcott Property Sale

D.Pichette explained the person involved is part of the Edgewood project.  Edgewood wants to buy a piece of Wolcott land.  The Wolcott land is in 61A.  In order to take it out of 61A & sell it, the person needs to give the Town the first option to buy it.  A letter has been sent to the Commission & the Selectmen asking if the Town is interested in purchasing the land in the amount specified.

D.Pichette doesn’t feel the Town will want to buy a 17,000 ft. piece of land for $200,000.  the Commission will need to send a letter back to the Selectmen relative to the Commission’s decision.

MOTION:
A motion was made & seconded not to pursue the purchase of Wolcott property.  

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

D. Comments on Tucy Soil Permit Application

D.Pichette stated a notice was received from the Town Administrator who is circulating a proposed soil permit situation as well as plans that were submitted by G.A.F. Engineering for bog construction.  It is asked if anyone has comments or issues they have 21 days to send them into the Selectmen or the Town Administrator in writing.

D.Pichette doesn’t have any wetlands concerns w/ soil removal operations as is done presently, however, the overall bog project that is being proposed will require a Notice of Intent to be filed because some of the work associated w/ this project is in the buffer zone to wetlands.  He suggested sending comments to the Selectmen stating the Commission is in approval of the soil removal project as it is being conducted at the present time, but once operations get to be w/in the buffer zone to wetlands (or prior to), the Commission needs to be made aware.  If the project gets into the buffer zone w/out first going before the Commission w/ an application, it would be a violation.  Currently, the work being conducted now is not in the buffer zone & not in violation.  

J. Connolly feels that the property owner should file now for the additional area.  D. Westgate noted other issues in relation to the bog construction project.  Relative to water usage, all the bogs are at the same elevation which is a concern.  It would be better to have six inches difference between each bog.  Another feature that should be included in the plan is an area for containment of water.  There is no illustration on the current plan re:  source of water other than the canal which may be coming from the ponds up front of the property.  
D.Pichette stated all issues related to the bog & how the water will be operated should be addressed at the time the NOI is filed.  

J. Connolly asked if all this is pertinent to finalizing the permit for earth removal being done now.  D. Westgate stated probably not, unless the Selectmen ask the Commission for concerns.  The concerns would be when he gets near the wetlands which would require an NOI.  Discussion ensued.

The Commission concurred to send a letter to the Selectmen stating that they have no concern relative to soil removal presently, but that when the project approaches the wetland area, an NOI should be filed.

Ms. Lisa Bindas from the audience asked to speak.  D. Westgate stated this is not a public hearing for input.  He asked the Commission members if they want to allow Ms. Bindas to speak.  The Commission members concurred to allow Ms. Bindas to speak.

Present before the Commission:
Ms. Lisa Bindas

Ms. Bindas asked what the date of the plan is the Commission was speaking about.  D. Pichette stated it is January 21, 2008.  Ms. Bindas stated it came to her attention that ___________(Inaudible on tape)_________water table & that it is so close to the Town’s water supply.  D. Westgate explained that the lower bog adjacent is at elevation 19.  This would place that bog closer to the water table than the proposed one.  There would be concern if the proposed bogs were down low enough to the water table, but again, the adjacent bog is at elevation 19 & the water table is much lower than that.
Ms. Bindas asked if a well will be constructed.  D. Westgate doesn’t know about this.  She should go to the Water Dept. about this.

Ms. Bindas stated Mr. Tucy noted that DEP wanted to ______________recovery.  D. Westgate stated this is what he indicated to D. Pichette that he would want to see a tail water recovery.  It is under the standards set forth by the experimental station at U. Mass.  All new bogs need to have tail water recovery so the water can be recovered.

Ms. Bindas stated Mr. Tucy has many violations presently.  He asked what happens when someone is conducting so many illegal activities.  D. Westgate explained that everything needs to be handled individually.

Ms. Bindas asked re:  fines for violations.  D. Westgate explained this is usually done at the time the Commission discusses the issue.  The Commission never speaks re:  fines prior.  Ms. Bindas wants to make sure things are fair for everyone.

Ms. Bindas stated she had spoken to D. Pichette re:  work being done by the Water Dept. They are widening the road.  She asked if this is something that has to do w/ the Commission.  D. Pichette stated the road is being graded.  It is routine work.  D. Westgate asked if Ms. Bindas feels the Water Dept. went beyond what the berm was.  Ms. Bindas stated she does.  D. Pichette spoke to the Water Superintendent & did a site visit & it seems it is routine maintenance.  They were trimming branches, clearing tree limbs from power lines, etc.  They do re-grade roads & put them back the width that they were originally.  Discussion ensued re:  the road named _______________.  D.Westgate stated this road goes through bog systems & goes to Plymouth.  It is not a road that is traversed.  There is a gate where the bogs are.  To make it traversable would be difficult.  Discussion ensued.  D.Pichette stated the Water Dept. is not doing work up that far into the bog.
Ms. Bindas stated she has heard that A.D. Makepeace is looking at putting 1,200 homes  from Plymouth_________________& have the road come out to Maple Springs Road or Glen Charlie Road.  Discussion ensued.

D.Westgate stated when Ms. Bindas purchased her property,  the realtor didn’t tell her the correct information as to it being a hamlet & quiet.  There are bogs located there, now there is a building boom, her property is included in the boom & it is all going in her direction.  Ms. Bindas expressed concern re:  what is going on w/ neighboring properties (bogs) & that she couldn’t sell her property right now for full value.  Brief discussion ensued re:  development in Town & in this area in question & trucks utilizing the road near her property.  Ms. Bindas again stated she was never told of what was going to be done on the abutting properties.  Discussion ensued re:  the cranberry industry & pesticide use.
E. Meeting w/ Wareham Land Trust re:  1) Barker Conservation Restriction & 2) Marks Cove Conservation Restriction

D.Pichette stated the Land Trust would like to come to the next meeting to discuss the two conservation restrictions & go over the language.  He asked if the Commission would like to meet before the meeting or at the end of the agenda.

IX. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
A motion was made & seconded to adjourn the meeting.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

_______________________________________

Doug Westgate, Chairman

WAREHAM CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Date signed:  __________________

Date copy sent to Wareham Town Clerk:  __________________
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